19th ANNUAL COROWA SWIM-IN AND MILITARY VEHICLE RALLY 1998
After leaving Mosman at 3pm on Wednesday 11th March I arrived at Maureen Bell’s 75 minutes later. We left at 7.10am on Thursday and after a few stops to look for antiques we arrived at Ball Park caravan Park, Corowa at 3.30pm. It was a very hot day so it was quite refreshing to go swimming in the lagoon, which runs off the Murray River. An American couple decided to come out to see Keith Adam’s Corowa 1998 and came down to the caravan park to meet other collectors and have a ride in a GPA. Unfortunately they had to leave Corowa on Saturday morning to go to Melbourne before flying home a few days later.

This year people were slow to arrive but a number arrived before the end of the day. Mark Weltner made a grand entrance in his newly restored Mack truck. Keith Adam and Bill Sjoblom were with him. Some of us ended up at the new Corowa Sports and Citizens Club, which was originally the Corowa Bowling Club. The building was renovated for $500,000 and was sold for $500,000. Hopefully this new venture will be more successful for the town. It was a very warm evening so we sat up telling jokes and stories hoping it would cool down enough to sleep. Some of the South Australians arrived at 3.30am with their beautifully restored left-hand drive Ford Truck.
We had a sleep in on Friday then waited for the vehicle trip to leave for Mulwala.  The trip leader was running late but all started well until 5km out of Corowa John Hedges had fuel problems with his Harley Davidson which had to be loaded up into a Blitz. The problem was fixed at lunchtime as John was determined not to be loaded on the truck for any longer.  I decided to have a quiet day and spend it locally so after a walk up to the Corowa shops and a visit to the Rutherglen antique shops I spent the afternoon relaxing and preparing for the evening dinner which Maureen and I had organized at the Star Hotel.

More vehicles and people arrived throughout the day.  Over thirty people ended up at the Star Hotel for a relaxing and quite humorous meal with relationships that were developed last year further enhanced this year. The meals were served quickly and were delicious.  Afterwards we came back to the caravan park and watched video and old movies then went over to Kevin Burnes’ caravan for a while.  At midnight it was decided to walk Jenny Chapman over the bridge to Victoria.  She has never been into Victoria so was thrilled.  Jenny banged on the door of the hotel and finally we were allowed in for a drink or two.  After dancing and singing we left after a while and sat in Maureen’s caravan talking and reminiscing.

Over night it began raining and the temperature dropped by approximately 10 degrees.  We woke up to a gentle patter of rain, which calmed down the dust but didn’t upset the plans of the day.  It was decided to start the procession at 10.00am. The vehicles lined up then made their way across the bridge.  There was bridgework and traffic lights had been installed so it took a while to get all the vehicles into Victoria but once they were over the convoy passed through the towns of Wahgunyah and Rutherglen and after a photo shoot the thirty six vehicles from both Corowa functions came back via Corowa to the swap meet in the caravan park.  It was great to see that once again our country members had attended with military vehicles.  There were the Hedges from Yass, Tony Edwards and the boys from Wagga in their Jeeps and others from Cooma and the Snowy Mountains.  Not as many bargains were to be found this year as in the past but most of the sellers were happy. The best bargain looked to be a fully restored Harley Davidson with a price tag of $500.00; I wonder who put the price on it! Bill Sjoblom even offered $600.00 to buy it.  However it did make people come over and look at it in running order rather than broken down on the side of the road.

After eating a delicious sausage sandwich provided by Jenny Chapman and Kevin Burne a few of us went out to the airport to visit Keith Adam’s Corowa 1998 function.  Participants had begun arriving and a few different vehicles were seen and checked out.  A DUKW and 3 GPA’s took people for rides in the Murray River. The weather improved as the day went on and I ended up sitting on the riverbank for an hour or so watching the water activities before getting ready for the evening spit roast function which Maureen and I had organized. 

At 7pm we all ventured over to the barbecue area alongside the caterer’s tent and found somewhere to sit.  We had organized a raffle with three prizes so I began selling tickets to those not attending the dinner initially and then to the 70 or so people at our dinner.  We were disappointed by the fact that some people booked to attend the dinner and did not turn up.  It was also unsettling for us when people decided during the afternoon to make other arrangements as we had confirmed numbers with the caterers who were annoyed with the drop in numbers and caused an unnecessary burden on the volunteers involved.  The dinner money has until now been collected by the caterer on the night: however, because of the unreliability of some people, the dinner money will have to be collected beforehand. When organising functions it appears that too many people show little respect for those volunteering their time to make the occasion a success.  The roast was just delicious with large servings of main course but small servings of dessert.  Throughout the night a number of people spoke after Maureen asked for suggestions for Corowa next year.  This will be the twentieth anniversary and we would like as much input and effort prior to and during the event.  It will be held from Tuesday 9th to Sunday 14th March 1999. People who had suggestions on the event included Colin Anderson, John Hedges, Bevan Fenner, Peter Sabey, Tom Rolfe, Jenny Bennie and Roger Ross. (See information following this report as to suggestions made.) The participants who attended were asked what sort of Saturday evening function they would like and it was decided that the majority preferred to remain in the Caravan Park.  We were also impressed at the number of people who came up to us after the dinner and gave ideas.  We were all touched by the poem Maggie Mottram wrote about a WW2 veteran Ivan Gilmour who had passed away just prior to Back To The Track which she called “Somewhere In Between”. His ashes were transported to Larrimah as requested by his wife and spread over the railway line in a special service while on the BTTT rally.  Allan Cooper, a Veteran who attended BTTT responded to this poem. Well written Maggie, we all thought you did a wonderful job! When it got late most people left the BBQ area but some of us stayed and discussed the suggestions made to date for 1999.  It was great to have the support from the South Australians who are very enthusiastic and want to assist with organising. Some of them have only been coming to Corowa for three years and have been impressed by what happens.  It has always been an event in which owners of military vehicles from different clubs and states have come together on a casual basis. There are some organised activities such as “A Mystery trip”, procession, swap meet and a dinner on the Saturday night have been the norm. People can do as they please throughout their stay whether it is for one day, a number of days or for the entire time. Peter Sabey from SA summed it up when asked by a member about why he likes going to Corowa.  Peter liked the way you can do nothing or join in some activities.  The other member didn’t understand, as he had never attended a Corowa rally.  One of our country members arrived in a Blitz during the Saturday afternoon and once the story got around that he had survived a horror Centurion Tank accident on his property in the Snowy Mountains a few weeks ago he was asked to tell us the story.  The tank had gone out of control down the side of a mountain and the owner was unable to control the vehicle.  All he could do was to ride it to the bottom as it ripped trees out of the ground, became airborne and ended up on its side after hitting a river. We are lucky that Phil is still with us today. Tim Vibert was called in to assist with the recovery operation, which took a number of hours.  The fortunate thing was that Phil got into to tank immediately after the recovery and the vehicle started.   John Hedges called in to the property on his way home from Corowa and took some photographs and saw the damage, especially to the trees and obstacles in the way.   The evening ended around 0230 hrs.

The Corowa function was drawing to an end for me and when I woke on Sunday morning I had to pack up my gear and prepare for the drive home. Keith had invited everyone to participate in a procession through the Corowa main street ending up at the park for a lunch provided by the Lions Club. The vehicles lined up on the outskirts of town and at 11am they moved through the town.  Thirty one vehicles were involved from both Corowa functions and the convoy looked superb with vehicle owners cleaning their vehicles for the occasion. I saw the start of the procession and then left for the trip back to Sydney with Brian and Maureen Bell. 

It was a great few days for me as it was good to relax and talk with people I see rarely. There was quite a diverse range of vehicle attendance and it was good to see some of the restorations that have occurred over the past twelve months or so.  Thanks to the people who gave ideas for to make the 1999 Corowa military vehicle rally even more memorable than those preceding it.  We would appreciate more feedback and ideas.  It is also important that clubs establish a liaison group with a couple of people who are interested in assisting the event.  We would like to continually provide updated information each month and the best way for people interested is to speak to representatives of their clubs

Jan Thompson
